

CSULB ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING 6 
December 3, 2009
MINUTES

December 3, 2009, 2:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER

2. APPROVAL:
Academic Senate Agenda for December 3, 2009 

The agenda was moved, seconded and passed
3. APPROVAL:
Academic Senate Minutes of November 19, 2009 

The minutes of the November 19, 2009 meeting were moved, seconded and passed.
                  
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee
4.11 Announcements 


No reports
4.12 CFA Report – CFA President Teri Yamada

· CFA President Yamada reported on the action in front of the Governor’s office. After the recent experience with the rush of the doors at Chancellor’s Office, CFA now has security units for CFA demonstrations to protect demonstrators. 
· She expressed her appreciation of the Provost’s Weekly Messages.

· Maintenance of Effort is important to the CFA for our survival this next year. If effort is not maintained we could be in deeper trouble year after next.  We must pressure legislators to continue Maintenance of Effort and to not allow waivers.
· Reform of Prison system could free up a lot of money for education. Maintenance of effort might force Sacramento to finally look at Prison Reform.   
· There are many opportunities for greater efficiency and elimination of waste. The Sacramento Bee reported that a high ranking official at the Chancellor’s Office was overpaid $152,441 in expenses.
· AB 656 has been re-written must get out of two committees before floor vote.
· AS 218 has been bundled with other bills that had been vetoed by the Governor.  It will be rewritten and reintroduced next year.
· The Committee on the Master Plan has been revived. 
· She encouraged her audience to look at CFA White Paper on restructuring . 
· There has been a 7% increase in CFA membership in the past few years. 
· March 4 has been set as a date for statewide action. There will be a Campus Coalition meeting Dec. 19 to plan for Spring 2010 action.
· She reminded faculty that furlough selection dates are due on December 11th. 
· She wished everyone a happy winter break.
4.2 Nominating Committee-Chair, Antonella Sciortino

No report
4.3 Councils- Consent Calendar

4.3.1 Policy on Maximum Student Load (Grammarian Edition) --- FIRST READING

4.3.2 Policy on Undergraduate Academic Advising (Grammarian Edition) --- FIRST READING
4.3.3 Policy on Grade Appeals (Grammarian Edition) --- FIRST READING

Senator Hood moved to take the Policy on Grade Appeals (Grammarian Edition) off Consent Calendar. The motion was seconded by Senator Chavez. The item will be placed on the agenda of the first meeting of the Spring semester (February 11, 2010).  The other items remained on the consent calendar and received their first reading.
5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES—None

6.
SPECIAL ORDERS

6.1 Report of the President—2:15 pm TIME CERTAIN 

Interim Provost Para reported to the Senate on behalf of President Alexander who is in San Francisco lobbying a meeting of graduate deans to support Maintenance of Efforts clauses in Federal legislation. The current Maintenance of Effort clauses are for two years only. If not for the existing Maintenance of Effort clauses the CSU would have suffered even deeper cuts.
President Alexander has met with Secretary of Education Duncan on Maintenance of Effort and on an initiative to increase graduation numbers by 2020.  He has also met with two undersecretaries of Education in the past week. 

Interim Provost Para extended his and the President’s congratulations to the men’s basketball team on their recent successes. He also wished good luck to our women’s volleyball team. Our athletic program has been recognized by for its academic excellence.
Congratulations were extended to Senator and ASI President Christopher Chavez who passed a resolution in the ASI Senate is support of a Federal Bill promoting direct lending.

Our campus has surpassed by $9,000,000 last year’s amount in Federal grant funding.
There is currently nothing new to report on the State Budget. We are waiting for the Governor’s January report.
Campus construction projects are ahead of schedule. 

Provost and dean searches are progressing. There will be an open forum at 3:30 for the last College of Health & Human Services Dean candidate, Linda Adams, in the Anatol Center. 

The University’s Endowment Fund is showing signs of recovery. 

Interim Provost Para asked the members of the Senate to be aware of end of semester stress in students and colleagues.

The CSU has received a record number of applications and CSULB has received a record number of applications.
In response to a question from the floor, Interim Provost Para talked about Sir Michael Barber, who recently gave a talk at the Chancellor’s Office. He was the head of “Delivery Unit” in the Blair government. The approach emphasized metrics and standards and was very successful. Much of what he proposes echoes what we are already doing.
In response to a question from the floor, Interim Provost Para confirmed that the campus is instituting a policy requiring freshman to live in campus housing. The policy makes ample allowance for exceptions so students should not be adversely affected by the new policy.  The policy will help to keep the residential halls full. Similar policies have also been shown to improve retention rates.
Vice-President Robinson also affirmed that issues of access and financial need have been addressed in the policy. The goal is to keep halls full, but remain sensitive to students with lower incomes, older students and others with special circumstances.  This type of policy is common on many campuses. Associate Vice-President Mahoney reported that there would be no curricular implications to the policy.  There are no additional subsidies for housing costs beyond regular financial aid, but housing costs will be calculated as part of expenses for awarding financial aid.

In response to a question from the floor, Interim Provost Para reported that President Alexander also discussed Teacher Preparation with the Secretary of Education. Teacher Preparation is a Department of Education priority along with the 2020 initiative.
Finally, Interim Provost Para provided an update on the Provost search. We have a diverse, deep, and talented pool of candidates. It is hoped that the first cut will be made before the break so that interviewing can begin after the break.  Finalists should be on campus in March. 

7 UNFINISHED BUSINESS


7.1 Program Discontinuance: Civil Engineer Degree Program (AS-794-08/CEPC/URC)

---SECOND READING

There were no questions or amendments. The item was passed without dissent. 

7.2 Program Discontinuance: B.S. in Occupational Studies (AS-801-09/CEPC/URC)

---SECOND READING

There were no questions or amendments. The item was passed without dissent.

7.3 Master of Arts in Italian Studies (AS-802-09/CEPC/URC)---SECOND READING

There were no questions or amendments. The item was passed without dissent

7.4 Proposed New Option: B.A. in French and Francophone Studies, Interdisciplinary Option
(AS-803-09/CEPC/URC)---SECOND READING

There were no questions or amendments. The item was passed without dissent
7.5 Senate Endorsement of Letter of Concern from the Nominating Committee--- SECOND READING

Questions and discussions focused on the non-binding nature of the document and the President’s prerogative to make exceptions to Senate policy. There was discussion about the balance of the search committee and the role of the Nominating Committee.
The question was called. The vote tally was Ayes 21, Nays 28. The item failed.

7.6 Advisory Council on Enrollment Management: Revised Charge and Composition (AS-807-09/AS)

----SECOND READING

Action was postponed to allow for a report of a discussion with President Alexander.


8 NEW BUSINESS


8.1 Endorsement of ASCSU Resolution AS-2914-09/FGA---FIRST READING/WAIVER---TIME CERTAIN Immediately After President’s Report
Senator Hood moved to endorse the resolution. The motion was seconded. Senator Hood spoke to it. There was discussion of the advantages of the March 2 date versus the March 4 date.  Most senators supported making March 2nd a furlough day and using March 4th as an action day. 
Senator Caron moved to call the question. The endorsement passed.

8.2 Policy on Summer Stipends and Mini-Grants (AS-798-08/FPPC)---FIRST READING

Senator Fisher moved the first reading. The motion was seconded. Senator Fisher, as Chair of the Faculty Personnel Policies Committee, spoke to it. He stated that the aim of the revised policy was to make the process clearer and more coherent. A question was raised as to whether the new policy would necessitate changes to the charge of the Scholarly and Creative Activities Committee (SCAC).
Discussion focused on the desire for a larger discussion of how to fund research and streamline the process. It was argued that separating stipends and mini-grants from assigned time created a duplication of effort.
The item received its first reading

8.3 Department Chairs Policy (AS-AS-806-09/FPPC)--- FIRST READING 
Senator Fisher moved the first reading. The motion was seconded. Senator Fisher, as Chair of the Faculty Personnel Policies Committee, spoke to it. The goal of the revisions is to clarify and streamline the existing policy.  Voting Rights, implementation, and other issues are addressed by the revision. The new policy calls for  four year terms instead of three to promote stability, given the  greater workload and complexity of Chairs’ work. 

Concern was expressed about the term limits provision in section 9.1. 

Senator O’Connor advised the Senate he would be introducing substantive amendments at the Second Reading to the policy on behalf of the Chairs Advisory Committee.

A request was made for a version that tracked the changes from the earlier policy. Senator Fisher said that the number and size of the revisions had made it difficult to track changes. 
The Senate was advised that the voting rights provisions of the proposed policy may be changed as result of ongoing arbitration.
The item received its first reading.
8.4 Policy on Timely Graduation (Super Seniors) 
Senator Brazier moved the first reading. The motion was seconded. Senator Brazier, as Chair of the Curriculum and Educational Policies Council, spoke to it.  He stated that the policy was not intended to create a punitive process, but to develop a policy to help super seniors to graduate. The policy would open up seats for new applicants. The policy will still allow for minors and double majors. There is a clear appeal procedure provided by means of the Academic Appeals Committee.  Senator Brazier responded to questions concerning procedures, the policy’s relationship to advising, and how the unit levels in the policy were calculated. 

The item received its first reading.
9. ADJOURNMENT




The meeting was adjourned at 4:01 
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